# Australia—China trade: opportunity, risk, mitigation, ballast – progress?

James Laurenceson and Weihuan Zhou

## Introduction

From the vantage point of the present, it is easy to forget the exuberance regularly evinced in Australia's discussion of trade with China not all that long ago. Political leaders led the way. In June 2015, at the signing ceremony of the China–Australia Free Trade Agreement (ChAFTA), Prime Minister Tony Abbott addressed the Chinese side that had gathered in Canberra:

What you have collectively done is history making for both our countries, it will change our countries for the better, it will change our region for the better, it will change our world for the better ... We seize this opportunity of more trade and more investment with China ... One day we will be able to say to our children and grandchildren, that yes, we were there the day this extraordinary agreement was signed between our two countries.<sup>1</sup>

Despite bilateral political ties beginning to sour in the second half of 2016, at a joint press conference in September 2019 – one where US President Donald Trump had declared China to be a "threat to the world" – Prime Minister Scott Morrison remained focused on the economic upside: "We work well with China … we have a great relationship with China. China's growth has been great for Australia."

A keen appreciation of the benefits that robust trade ties with China delivered extended to the public at large. In the 2018 Lowy Institute poll, 82 per cent of respondents considered China as "more an economic partner than a security threat". Just 12 per cent nominated the opposite. The previous year a poll by the United States Studies Centre asked respondents whether they had a more favourable view of increased trade with the United States or China. The proportion choosing China was 10 percentage points higher than the proportion choosing

<sup>1</sup> Abbott 2015.

<sup>2</sup> White House 2019.

<sup>3</sup> Lowy Institute Poll 2022.

<sup>4</sup> Jackman, Flake et al. 2017.

the United States.

That said, almost immediately after China overtook Japan to become Australia's largest trading partner in 2007, this appreciation of the benefits became tinged with worry about what could go wrong. In 2013, the Lowy Institute commissioned University of Sydney academic Jamie Reilly to provide an assessment of the risk "that the Chinese government will manipulate its trade and investment to undermine Australian autonomy or security". <sup>5</sup> While Reilly concluded the worries were "overblown", they persisted. In a moment of candour in November 2014, Prime Minister Abbott told visiting the German Chancellor, Angela Merkel, that Australia's policies towards China were driven by both "fear and greed". <sup>6</sup> From 2017 there was also an up-tick in media reporting alleging that Beijing was disrupting market access for a variety of Australian exports, including beef, wine and coal, in order to send a political message to Canberra. <sup>7</sup> Even if the evidence supporting such claims subsequently proved equivocal, by the time of the 2019 edition of the Lowy Institute Poll, 74 per cent of respondents agreed with the statement "Australia is too economically dependent on China". <sup>8</sup>

But it was events in 2020 that dramatically elevated the frame of risk. <sup>9</sup> First, the COVID-19 pandemic emanating from China in January of that year was followed by shortages of some goods in Australia. Some commentators linked these shortages to Australia's exposure to China as a supplier. In March 2020, the executive director of the Australian Strategic Policy Institute (ASPI), Peter Jennings, claimed that "China locks its factories down and within days Australia faces shortages of medical supplies, building components and consumer products of all types". <sup>10</sup> Second, in May that year Beijing launched a campaign of disruption targeting Australian exports. <sup>11</sup> What started with barley and beef subsequently expanded to around a dozen goods by year's end. While the pace of escalation slowed in 2021, none of the earlier moves had been rescinded as of September 2022. In the face of Australian complaints, Beijing responded by claiming the measures were legitimate and permitted by international trade rules. Nor was the disruption one-sided: Canberra was blocking Chinese investment with increasing regularity <sup>12</sup> and Chinese goods remained the most prominent target of

5 Reilly 2013.

<sup>6</sup> Garnaut 2015.

<sup>7</sup> Laurenceson, Zhou and Pantle 2020.

<sup>8</sup> Kassam 2019

<sup>9</sup> The background and trigger for the elevation of the frame of risk is discussed in Zhou and Laurenceson 2022.

<sup>10</sup> Jennings 2020b.

<sup>11</sup> Laurenceson and Pantle 2021.

<sup>12</sup> Uren 2020.

punitive Australian anti-dumping tariffs, despite expectations in Beijing that the rules embedded in ChAFTA would result in fewer such cases. The negative impact on Australian public opinion of the above events was revealed in a June 2021 poll found by the Australia—China Relations Institute. The poll found that, despite China remaining the largest customer for Australian goods and services by far, a majority (53 per cent) of respondents agreed with the statement "Australia's economic relationship with China is more of an economic risk than an economic opportunity". Only one-fifth disagreed. In a dramatic reversal of the 2018 results, the 2021 edition of the Lowy Institute Poll reported that just 34 per cent of Australians regarded China as "more an economic partner than a security threat". 14

To date, the Australian government has maintained a bipartisan position that it wishes for robust trade engagement with China to continue, albeit engagement that accounts for risk and does not come at a cost of modifying political choices in the face of coercive pressure. When at the end of 2020 one National Party senator called for Australia to place an export tax on iron ore sales to China in retaliation for Beijing's disruption of other Australian exports, this was immediately rejected by the Minister for Resources and Water. 15 Early on in Beijing's campaign of disruption, Prime Minister Scott Morrison maintained an insistence that commercial interactions with China involve "a judgement Australian businesses can only make ... those are not decisions that governments make for businesses". 16 In September 2021, in a speech otherwise calling for businesses to bolster their resilience through greater market diversification, Treasurer Josh Frydenberg acknowledged that many Australian businesses had "worked hard to access the lucrative Chinese market". This, he said, had "brought great benefits to them and to Australia overall. And they should continue to pursue these opportunities where they can." In March 2022, even after several months of fanning a narrative that China was a strategic and security threat in the lead-up to a federal election, Morrison continued to back this position: "The ongoing engagement between private industry and business with markets like China is very important and I will continue to encourage that, but obviously the political and diplomatic situation is very, very different..."<sup>17</sup> Nonetheless, the government did send a strong message to businesses regarding the implications of heightened geopolitical risk. In March 2021, Australia's ambassador to China, Graham

13 Collinson and Burke 2021.

<sup>14</sup> Lowy Institute Poll 2022.

<sup>15</sup> McCulloch 2020.

<sup>16</sup> Prime Minister of Australia 2020.

<sup>17</sup> Hastie 2022.

Fletcher, told a business forum, "You've just got to imagine that, unexpectedly, you may lose your China market for no good reason other than that Beijing has decided to send a message to Canberra". <sup>18</sup> The new Labor government elected in May 2022 has not yet shown any sign of deviating from the above script. Addressing the Australia–China Business Council in September 2022, the Assistant Minister for Foreign Affairs, Tim Watts, said that commercial relationships were seen as "complementary" to the government's efforts to stabilise the broader relationship and encouraged those in the audience to "stay engaged in the China market, while accounting for risk". <sup>19</sup>

Yet calls outside government for Canberra to change tack and adopt a more interventionist and prescriptive approach that drives trade ties away from China have not dissipated. In May 2020, ASPI's Jennings asserted that "economic dependence on China is dangerous" and that "steps must be taken to reduce that dependence". 20 There is also the possibility that a future US administration, particularly a Republican one, might head in a more radical "decoupling" direction – and pressure Australia to follow. In August 2021, Matt Pottinger, a former senior Trump administration national security official wrote on economic engagement with China: "Elected leaders must now take the next step...Because companies are economic actors, not political ones, it is the government's responsibility to establish guidelines for engaging with adversaries."21 In some quarters the extent of Australia's trade relationship with China is already seen as an issue for the Australia, New Zealand, United States Security Treaty (ANZUS) alliance. In June 2019, Charles Edel and John Lee of the United States Studies Centre passed on the message: "The United States would like Australia...to lessen its commercial dependence on China", before themselves going on to advocate for "active diversification". <sup>22</sup> The Biden administration is putting increased store on self-sufficiency and "friend-shoring", the latter of which aims to build supply chains between the United States and security allies like Australia, and that have China carved out.<sup>23</sup> There has also been increased discussion of more security-focused arrangements, such as the ANZUS alliance, the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue (the Quad) and the Five Eyes intelligence arrangement, being expanded into the economic realm.<sup>24</sup>

<sup>18</sup> Dziedzic 2021.

<sup>19</sup> Watts 2022.

<sup>20</sup> Jennings 2020a.

<sup>21</sup> Pottinger 2021.

<sup>22</sup> Edel and Lee 2019.

<sup>23</sup> Condon, Kim and Kim 2022.

<sup>24</sup> Laurenceson 2021b.

With this as background, in what follows we argue that calls for Canberra to deploy public policy with the objective of reducing trade with China in order to mitigate risk are, in general, poorly conceived. To be clear, we do not suggest that trade engagement with China does not present risks. Rather, our contention is that most Australian businesses – the actors that overwhelmingly undertake trade – are already acutely aware that geopolitical fallout might affect their operations and that at a firm, industry and national level there exists a variety of mechanisms to mitigate these risks. Mitigation mechanisms stem from both economic and legal sources and collectively they bolster Australian resilience in the face of coercive measures by Beijing. During a period of prolonged breakdown in senior political-level dialogue, <sup>25</sup> trade engagement delivered not only ongoing direct economic benefits but also ballast to the broader relationship. Further, despite bilateral trade disruption, Australia and China have an alignment of interests in supporting regional and global trade architecture, presenting opportunities ripe for cooperation and to positively shape Australia's external environment.

# China trade risk: economic sources of mitigation

A narrative advanced by some Australian commentators, particularly those coming from a strategic or national security background, is that businesses are naive or indifferent to the risk that this engagement with China involves, at a firm or more systemic level or both. This then leads to calls for government intervention to mitigate the risk by reducing trade "dependence".

ASPI's Michael Shoebridge, writing in April 2020, is a typical example.<sup>26</sup> After the initial economic shock caused by the COVID-19 pandemic, Shoebridge warned that Australians should "expect myriad calls to restart our economic relationship with China as it was before". These calls would come "from treasury types in Western governments as well as those with deep self-interest – a lot of wealthy people and leaders sprinkled across our corporate and university landscapes". He exhorted, "we must discount them as we make decisions". This was because "the Chinese state has created unacceptable risks for the rest of us and it will continue to do so unless it changes or until we reduce our dependence on activities within its jurisdiction".

Anecdotes of Australian businesses seemingly making poor decisions with respect to

China trade engagement are not hard to find, particularly with the benefit of hindsight. But arguments like that advanced by Shoebridge struggle at a first-principles level. The Australian government's Productivity Commission emphasises that a starting point for effective mitigation is the proposition that risks are best managed by those with direct incentives and capabilities to assess and respond to them, and typically this means businesses, not bureaucrats.<sup>27</sup> The owners of the Australian businesses that engage with China, either as a customer or supplier, do so with their own money on the line. When Beijing effectively blocked Australian barley with tariffs of around 80 per cent in May 2020, it was farmers who faced the fallout: there was no taxpayer-funded bail-out in the offing. Given this, the suggestion that businesses would gloss over risks is a puzzling one. That Australian businesses engaged in trade with China, in fact, take risk seriously was confirmed in a report authored by journalist Glenda Korporaal in December 2021.<sup>28</sup> Korporaal interviewed a dozen business leaders operating at the coalface of trade with China, revealing a sharp appreciation that geopolitical risk was rising. At the same time, oftentimes it still ranked below other challenges in their risk matrix, such as the impact of unexpected shifts in Chinese government regulations. Businesses have also exhibited creative strategies in handling geopolitical risk. When bottled wine from Australia was hit with prohibitive anti-dumping tariffs in late 2020, Treasury Wine Estates pivoted to sourcing product from the United States and France, as well as investing in China's own domestic vineyards.<sup>29</sup> And in any case, the overall level of risk still needed to be compared with the expected returns from engaging with China versus the risk/return equation presented by alternative markets. In August 2021 the chief executive officer of trans-Tasman dairy manufacturer, A2, told investors:

There's no avoiding the fact that the China infant nutrition market is – even though it is challenging at the moment – by far the largest and most interesting opportunity for us. So it is both the biggest risk and the biggest opportunity for us that we must embrace. We have to invest in that to capture that opportunity going forward.<sup>30</sup>

In a November 2021 survey by the Australian Trade and Investment Commission, the Export Council of Australia and the University of Canberra, a higher proportion of businesses looking to diversify to South Korea and Japan, along with other regularly touted alternatives to China such as Taiwan and Vietnam, reported experiencing more barriers in these markets

<sup>27</sup> Productivity Commission 2021.

<sup>28</sup> Korporaal 2021.

<sup>29</sup> Korporaal 2022.

<sup>30</sup> Lynch 2021.

than did business looking to diversify to China.<sup>31</sup>

It is the case that privately-owned businesses do not seek to eliminate risk entirely. Rather, when deciding whether to perform additional risk assessment and mitigation, they compare the expected benefits and costs from doing so. Society might, therefore, insist that a limited number of supply chains are closer to fail-safe than private-sector decision-making delivers and be prepared to incur the costs this necessitates. But this can only serve as justification for highly targeted interventions and is a far cry from the vague calls cited above.

One claim made with particular stridency is that Australian businesses might embrace political lobbying as a tool of risk mitigation, either in the form of demanding taxpayer-funded bail-outs if their China bets go wrong or by putting pressure on Canberra to shift its political positions to ones more agreeable to Beijing. In May 2020, ASPI's Jennings said that business leaders had advocated for a "just shut up and take money from China" approach.<sup>32</sup> After leaving office, former prime minister Malcolm Turnbull also complained:

An Australian prime minister who ends up in conflict with China cannot expect any support or solidarity from the Australian business community. Overwhelmingly, they're totally invested in the economic benefits of the relationship and they'll always blame their own government if problems arise.<sup>33</sup>

Again these assertions struggle once subject to cursory scrutiny. First, in a liberal democracy like Australia, businesses are entitled to press their interests, just as other groups are entitled to push back against such advocacy. Second, while business interests are not the entirety of the nation's interests, they are not in contradiction to it. In June 2020, former director-general of the Australian Security Intelligence Organisation (ASIO) and secretary of Defence Dennis Richardson advised corporate executives that when they are slurred as unpatriotic for emphasising the value of the China trade relationship, "they should punch their accuser right on the nose...figuratively that is". 34 He then suggested they remind their critics of the employment that their business provides and the tax it pays. Third, the weight of evidence suggests that after Beijing began disrupting trade, rather than amplifying their criticism of Canberra, businesses did the opposite in recognition of the fact that amplification would only invite more frequent pressure in the future. 35 Finally, and perhaps most

<sup>31</sup> Australian Trade and Investment Commission (Austrade), Export Council of Australia and the University of Canberra 2021.

<sup>32</sup> Packham 2020.

<sup>33</sup> Turnbull 2021.

<sup>34</sup> Richardson 2020.

<sup>35</sup> Power 2020.

importantly, even to the extent that some business owners may continue to engage in such lobbying, in the end it is elected officials who get the final say. And the survey evidence since 2020 shows that the public opinion has swung in behind the firm position that Canberra has adopted towards Beijing. The fact that in the 2022 Australian federal election campaign the opposition Labor party was overwhelmingly in agreement with the government's policies towards China makes the point that it saw no electoral advantage in advocating for positions that Beijing might prefer.<sup>36</sup>

The campaign of trade disruption unleashed by Beijing since May 2020 also provides an instructive case study to gauge the scale of systemic risks that Australia's exposure to China as a customer creates. In its breadth and duration, this campaign is unprecedented in the history of modern Chinese economic statecraft. Yet the first outcome to emphasise is that the aggregate value of Australia's goods exports to China in 2020 was steady - and in 2021 jumped by 21 per cent to hit a record high of A\$177 billion.<sup>37</sup> Similarly, the value of Australia's imports from China rose by 7 per cent in 2020 and a further 8 per cent in 2021 to hit a record high of \$91 billion. That total goods exports and imports reached record levels during a campaign of trade disruption reflects the mitigating factor of China's own selfinterest, as well as a fortuitous increase in global commodity prices: between April 2020 and December 2021 the Reserve Bank of Australia's commodities price index jumped by 37 per cent. 38 Exports to China of big-ticket items like iron ore, liquefied natural gas, wool and more have continued to flow unimpeded. This is because China is as reliant on Australia as a supplier as Australia is on China as a customer. It is here that claims Australia is "dependent" on China butt up against the economic reality of there being a mutual dependence. New research shows that the resilience of Australia's exports to China to shocks emanating from the political realm is not only a contemporary phenomenon but stretches back ever since the take-off in the 2000s.<sup>39</sup>

Next, many of the industries hit with disruption were able to effectively mitigate the fallout. An Australia–China Relations Institute study<sup>40</sup> in September 2021 estimated that, for nine of the 12 export goods affected, the value of export losses amounted to less than 10 per cent of total export value. The mitigation mechanism most commonly available for Australian

<sup>36</sup> Collinson 2022.

<sup>37</sup> Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade n.d"".c.

<sup>38</sup> Reserve Bank of Australia n.d.

<sup>39</sup> Galley et al. 2022.

<sup>40</sup> Laurenceson and Pantle 2021, 1.

exporters has been access to competitive global markets. Even for goods like cotton, where three-quarters of Australian exports went to China prior to market access being lost, global markets supported local producers redirecting their production to other customers quickly and at low cost. When Beijing blocked goods from Australia, Chinese importers had to source supply from elsewhere. In turn, this created an opening for Australian exporters in those markets that China's new suppliers previously serviced. Another mitigation mechanism available for exporters of affected goods such as lobsters has been "grey markets". This involved local producers first exporting their product to separate customs territories such as Hong Kong before it was then trans-shipped to the Chinese mainland. Some exporters of agricultural and forestry goods also engaged in product transformation to avoid sanctioned categories, such as turning logs into woodchips. 41

Australia has yet to experience import disruption, albeit some nationalistic Chinese tabloids appear to have enjoyed preying on local fears that it might. <sup>42</sup> China's self-interest again helps to mitigate the risk. Not only would Chinese exporters lose sales to Australia but it would also damage China's reputation as a reliable supplier globally and so provoke a mitigating response. In 2010, Japanese officials perceived that Beijing was threatening to cut off the country's supply of rare earths, albeit the details of the case are contested. <sup>43</sup> Predictably, this triggered a supply chain resilience-building exercise by Tokyo, including investing in the establishment of alternative suppliers.

Nonetheless, the fear of being targeted by Beijing on the import side of the equation loomed sufficiently large such that in May 2021 Treasurer Frydenberg tasked the Productivity Commission with reviewing Australia's supply chain vulnerabilities. The resulting study began by clarifying that, contrary to some commentary, "Australia's supply chains proved generally resilient in response to the COVID-19 pandemic". 44 It then found that around one-fifth of Australia's import product lines (1327 out of 5862) were "highly concentrated" – a situation where the main supplier accounted for over 80 per cent of Australia's imports of that product. Yet, as the above discussion showed in the case of exports, there is also no simple relationship between exposure and risk when it comes to imports. In the event that Beijing disrupted supply, what matters is whether alternative sources are available. To make this point the Productivity Commission's study cited the example of the chemical chlorine:

<sup>41</sup> Ferguson, Waldron and Lim 2022.

<sup>42</sup> GT staff reporters 2021.

<sup>43</sup> Johnston 2013.

<sup>44</sup> Productivity Commission 2021.

Australia sources chlorine primarily from China, but the global market for chlorine is not concentrated and China is not the leading exporter of chlorine. This suggests that Australia could source chlorine from another economy in the event of a disruption to Chinese supply.<sup>45</sup>

After taking alternative sources of supply into account, it was concluded that just 5 per cent (292 of 5862) of Australia's imported product lines could be considered "vulnerable", with China supplying two-thirds of this number. Even then, fewer than half of all "vulnerable" imports (130 of 292) were found to be used in industries that could be regarded as "essential". Many of these were "unlikely to constitute critical inputs" with examples cited including "women's swimwear from China". In the end, the study highlighted a number of chemicals and personal protective equipment (PPE), such as face shields and isolation gowns, as being examples of goods worthy of further investigation into how supply chain resilience might be enhanced. Such a sober conclusion was in stark contrast to reports by think tanks and statements by politicians seemingly more intent on generating alarmist headlines. 46

Finally, given that public policy resources are finite, and interventions are not cost-free, any measures aimed at bolstering systemic-level resilience must be chosen with effectiveness rather than political expediency in mind. The mitigation mechanism most frequently privileged in policy circles and public commentary is promoting greater customer and supplier diversification. But it should be recognised that a medium-sized economy like Australia will inevitably develop significant exposures to much larger economies, like China and the United States. Benchmarked against peer economies, for the most part Australia's overall export exposure to its single largest customer does not, in fact, stand out. What does mark Australia as an outlier is the degree of product concentration found in the export basket. The real diversification challenge for Canberra is not so much convincing other capitals to further prise open their markets to the goods that Australia currently exports but rather in enhancing the domestic economy's ability to competitively supply a broader basket of goods and services internationally.

Further, if policymakers obsess on diversification – of either the market or product variety – then other, potentially more effective or less costly mitigation options, or both, can be missed. For example, despite an iron ore price boom adding billions of dollars to federal government coffers since 2020, there have been no additional injections into the Treasury's

<sup>45</sup> Productivity Commission 2021.

<sup>46</sup> Laurenceson 2021a.

<sup>47</sup> Laurenceson et al. 2021.

Future Fund. An opportunity to self-insure against the income loss that might result from a future shock to exports has been missed. Similarly, measures to encourage supplier diversification must be weighed alongside other supply chain resilience options such as maintaining government stockpiles, mandating or subsiding private stockpiles or subsiding domestic production. <sup>48</sup>

# Trade risk: legal sources of mitigation

Legal sources of risk mitigation carry particular weight in the case of Australia and China because, even in their bilateral disputes, both countries cite World Trade Organization (WTO) rules in justifying their actions, such as WTO provisions around dumping, and sanitary and phytosanitary protocols, <sup>49</sup> while also continuing to demonstrate a willingness to submit to adjudication by its resolution processes. The risk mitigation the WTO affords is far from perfect. The litigation process itself can stretch to years. But its independence can act as a circuit-breaker in what might otherwise become an increasingly acrimonious bilateral dispute. And even if a party refuses to comply with a WTO decision, it still conveys reputational consequences that other members will factor into their dealings with that party.

Canberra has now initiated cases at the WTO with respect to Chinese tariffs on Australian barley<sup>50</sup> and wine<sup>51</sup>, while Beijing has done likewise with respect to Australian tariffs applied on Chinese wind towers, deep-drawn stainless-steel sinks and railway wheels.<sup>52</sup> The case brought by Beijing is of particular consequence because it involves a matter of long-standing disagreement: specifically, Australia's treatment of China as a non-market economy in its application of anti-dumping measures to Chinese goods.<sup>53</sup>

It is also significant that in the absence of a functioning Appellate Body at the WTO – owing to the United States blocking the appointment of new judges as the terms of serving judges expired – in May 2020 both Australia and China, along with around 20 other countries, voluntarily committed to an interim appellate review procedure known as the

<sup>48</sup> Productivity Commission 2021.

<sup>49</sup> WTO, Committee on Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures, "Notification of Emergency Measures, 6/SPS/N/CHN/1194," accessed January 12, 2021.

<sup>50</sup> WTO, "China — Anti-Dumping and Countervailing Duty Measures on Barley from Australia," accessed April 19, 2022, <a href="https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/cases\_e/ds598\_e.htm">https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/cases\_e/ds598\_e.htm</a>.

<sup>51</sup> WTO, "China — Anti-Dumping and Countervailing Duty Measures on Wine from Australia," accessed April 19, 2022, https://www.wto.org/english/tratop e/dispu e/cases e/ds602 e.htm.

<sup>52</sup> WTO, "Australia — Anti-Dumping and Countervailing Duty Measures on Certain Products from China," accessed April 19, 2022, <a href="https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/cases\_e/ds603\_e.htm">https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/cases\_e/ds603\_e.htm</a>.

<sup>53</sup> Zhou 2015.

multi-party interim appeal arbitration arrangement (MPIA).<sup>54</sup> The two sides adhered to this procedure in their ongoing disputes concerning China's anti-dumping duties on Australian barley<sup>55</sup> and Australian tariffs on the above bundle of Chinese goods.<sup>56</sup> This contrasts with China's confrontational approach against non-MPIA parties, particularly the United States. In a recent dispute, China appealed "into the void" after the WTO panel found in favour of the imposition of safeguard measures by the United States on certain Chinese crystalline silicon photovoltaic products.<sup>57</sup> China's different litigating strategy can be seen as an attempt to dissuade the United States from continuing to block the appointment of Appellate Body members, an end that Australia supports.<sup>58</sup>

There is scope for enhanced cooperation in dealing with bilateral disputes under the WTO framework. For example, in 2005 the Australian government promised recognition of China as a non-market economy as a precondition for free trade agreement negotiations. <sup>59</sup> Later that year, a Senate committee supported the move and made clear what effect the non-market economy designation was expected to have: "Chinese imports will now be judged no differently for anti-dumping purposes to imports from the US and the EU". <sup>60</sup> This is not what eventuated in practice. At the very least, Australia's anti-dumping authorities could extend more meaningful opportunities for the Chinese government and Chinese exporters to demonstrate that market forces play a decisive role economy-wide or in the industries and economic sectors involved and then make a decision on a case-by-case basis upon an objective assessment of the evidence. <sup>61</sup> While this approach would entail more work for Australian authorities, over time this approach could meet China's concerns about Australia's (ab)use of anti-dumping or countervailing measures, or both. With Australia reconfirming China's market economy status, this approach also has potential to contribute to a thawing of bilateral political tensions. The opposite – that is, if Australia maintains its current approach –

54 WTO, "Statement on a Mechanism for Developing, Documenting and Sharing Practices and Procedures in the Conduct of WTO Disputes, JOB/DSB/1/Add.12," accessed April 30, 2020.

<sup>55</sup> WTO, "China — Anti-Dumping and Countervailing Duty Measures on Barley from Australia, Agreed Procedure for Arbitration under Article 25 of the DSU, WT/DS598/5," accessed August 20, 2021.

<sup>56</sup> WTO, "Australia — Anti-Dumping and Countervailing Duty Measures on Certain Products from China, Agreed Procedure for Arbitration under Article 25 of the DSU, WT/DS603/4," accessed September 20, 2022.

<sup>57</sup> WTO, "United States — Safeguard Measure on Imports of Crystalline Silicon Photovoltaic Products, Notification of An Appeal by China under Article 16 of the Understanding on Rules and Procedures Governing the Settlement of Disputes, WT/DS562/12," accessed September 20, 2021.

<sup>58</sup> For a recent discussion on how to resolve the Appellate Body crisis, see Gao 2021b.

<sup>59</sup> Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade of Australia and the Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China 2015. See the Recognition of China's Full Market Economy Status and the Commencement of Negotiation of a Free Trade Agreement between Australia and the People's Republic of China, agreed on 18 April 2005. As a pre-condition for ChAFTA negotiations, Australia agreed to confer China the so-called 'market economy status' in 2005.

<sup>60</sup> Senate Standing Committees on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade 2005.

<sup>61</sup> For a discussion of the recent developments of China's anti-dumping practices, see Zhou and Qu 2022.

is likely to promote a situation in which China adopts similar tactics, imposing more frequent and higher anti-dumping duties against Australian goods. 62

Widening the aperture away from bilateral disputes, Australia has also been careful to put some distance between itself and the United States on trade matters involving China. For example, after the United States launched its campaign of coercion against China in 2018, in November that year trade Minister Simon Birmingham stated, "[We've] been very clear in our position all along that we do not approve or support the US actions of increasing tariffs in a unilateral way on Chinese goods". 63 In the subsequent disputes that China brought against the United States at the WTO, Australia joined as a third party. 64 This is not to say that Australia does not to some extent share US concerns around China's adherence to trade rules and the functioning of the WTO, but its approach to dealing with these issues has been to engage with China and not obstruct the WTO's functioning. When the United States, the European Union and Japan pushed for initiatives that would tighten the rules on Chinese state-owned enterprises and industrial subsidies, Australia also seems to have tried to avoid any official statements that would be seen as supporting the initiatives. In two recent joint statements with Japan and the other Quad countries (the United States and India) respectively, there was no direct reference to China's state-led economic regime and industrial policies. In its statement on China's WTO Trade Policy Review in October 2021, Australia criticised China's non-market practices, state intervention in commercial activities and industrial subsidies. But Australia was careful enough that it did not step further to advocate the development of new rules that singled out China.

Both countries are also proponents for a growing range of WTO initiatives to restructure the nexus between trade, environment and sustainable development, including co-sponsoring an initiative that seeks to tackle plastic pollution in pursuit of environmentally sustainable plastics trade. The WTO's joint initiative on ecommerce, originally initiated by the United States, the European Union and Japan and now led by Australia, Japan and Singapore, has received support from a majority of the membership with China becoming one of the most active participants in the negotiations over time. Moreover, the fact that the ChAFTA is one

<sup>62</sup> Zhou and Qu 2022.

<sup>63</sup> Minister for Trade, Tourism and Investment and Minister for Finance 2018.

<sup>64</sup> WTO, "United States — Tariff Measures on Certain Goods from China," accessed April 19, 2022 <a href="https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/cases\_e/ds543\_e.htm">https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/cases\_e/ds543\_e.htm</a>.

<sup>65</sup> WTO, "Launch Event: Ministerial Statements on Trade, Environment and Sustainable Development," last modified December 15, 2021, <a href="https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/tessd\_e/launch\_event\_151221\_e.htm">https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/tessd\_e/launch\_event\_151221\_e.htm</a>.

<sup>66</sup> WTO, "Joint Initiative on E-commerce," accessed April 19, 2022, <a href="https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/ecom\_e/joint\_statement\_e.htm">https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/ecom\_e/joint\_statement\_e.htm</a>. 67 Gao 2021a.

of the few free trade agreements in which China agreed to a stand-alone chapter on ecommerce also provides a solid foundation for China and Australia to advance ecommerce rules on a bilateral basis and then seek to influence the development of the global ecommerce governance at the multilateral level in light of their common position. Another area is trade facilitation. Although the WTO agreement on trade facilitation <sup>68</sup> remains plurilateral at this stage, Australia and China are among the very first group of signatories <sup>69</sup> and both have fully implemented their obligations. <sup>70</sup> This demonstrates their shared vision and commitment to "freer" trade by reducing unnecessary delays, red tape and associated costs at the border. With political will, this shared vision and commitment could extend to re-igniting negotiations to upgrade ChAFTA. This upgrade has long been foreshadowed but negotiations stalled in 2017 along with the deterioration in the political relationship. <sup>71</sup>

Aside from a shared commitment to cleaving to the WTO in bilateral disputes, and to the utility of the WTO more generally, both Australia and China have also demonstrated a shared interest to expanding the rules-based framework beyond it. Both countries were founding members of the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership, which entered into force at the beginning of 2022.<sup>72</sup> China has also requested to join the Comprehensive and Progressive Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP) in September 2021, <sup>73</sup> an agreement of which Australia is a founding member. Trade Minister Dan Tehan welcomed the opportunity to engage with China in potential accession talks, <sup>74</sup> albeit reiterating that such talks would depend on assessments of China's compliance with existing trade rules and China's resort to coercion is evidence of non-compliance. 75 China would also be expected to undertake domestic reforms needed to meet the high standards of the CPTPP. On this point, some trade law experts have argued that China's ability to meet these standards is more achievable than is generally understood. <sup>76</sup> Meanwhile, some of Australia's other strategic partners are less inclined to be supportive of its objectives around trade architecture. India withdrew from the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership negotiations prior to the deal's signing, and the Biden administration in the United States continues to show no interest in joining the CPTPP. In

<sup>68</sup> WTO, "Trade facilitation," accessed April 19, 2022, https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/tradfa\_e/tradfa\_e.htm.

<sup>69</sup> WTO, "Ratifications List," accessed April 19, 2022, https://www.tfafacility.org/notifications-ratifications/ratifications-list.

<sup>70</sup> WTO, "Progress on implementation commitments by Member," accessed April 19, 2022, <a href="https://tfadatabase.org/implementation/progress-by-member">https://tfadatabase.org/implementation/progress-by-member</a>.

<sup>71</sup> Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade n.d.a.""

<sup>72</sup> Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade n.d.b.""

<sup>73</sup> Ministry of Commerce, 2021a"".

<sup>74</sup> Tehan 2021.

<sup>75</sup> Tehan 2021.

<sup>76</sup> Gao and Zhou 2021.

November 2021, Commerce Secretary Rina Raimondo put on the public record that the CPTPP "is not something that America would be part of at this time". <sup>77</sup>

Finally, there is an opportunity for Australia and China to work together to head off major challenges to the rules-based order around trade, such as the ever-expanding scope of national security to cover unfettered economic interests and preventing the abuse of security-related measures at the cost of trading partners. <sup>78</sup> The unilateral and retaliatory measures on security grounds embarked upon by the United States in its trade war with China, 79 although affecting other countries too, is the most extreme example. A useful starting point would be for Australia to understand China's evolving approach to national security and the reasons behind it. As of this writing, China's approaches at international and domestic levels have largely been driven by the actions taken by other key players, particularly the US abuse of economic sanctions on security grounds. At the international level, for instance, China challenged the US trade war measures at the WTO<sup>80</sup> and submitted proposals to reform the relevant WTO mechanisms. 81 In essence, China's position is that security measures should be subject to close scrutiny by the WTO, must not be abused and can be retaliated if they are applied in bad faith. At the same time, China has also stressed, in its third-party submission in the Russia - Traffic in Transit dispute, that WTO's judicial review of security measures must be conducted with caution so as not to unduly interfere with members' rights to protect national security. 82 Australia's position, as reflected also in its third-party submission in the same dispute, 83 is well aligned with China's insistence on ensuring that the judicial review maintains a proper balance between rights and obligations of WTO members. Accordingly, there is room for Australia and China to take collective actions to influence the future development of security-related laws and practices.

At the domestic level, China has rolled out a series of new laws and regulations to establish a comprehensive framework for the protection of national security. This regulatory effort began with the enactment of a new *National Security Law* in 2015.<sup>84</sup> This law treats all

<sup>77</sup> Takita 2021.

<sup>78</sup> Cohen 2020; Heath 2020.

<sup>79</sup> Bown and Kolb 2022.

<sup>80</sup> WTO, "United States — Tariff Measures on Certain Goods from China, Request for Consultations by China, WT/DS543/1," last modified April 5, 2018; WTO, "United States — Certain Measures on Steel and Aluminum Products, Request for Consultations by China, WT/DS544/1," last modified April 9, 2018; WTO, "United States — Tariff Measures on Certain Goods from China II, Request for Consultations by China, WT/DS565/1," last modified August 27, 2018; WTO, "United States — Tariff Measures on Certain Goods from China III, Request for Consultations by China, WT/DS587/1," last modified September 4, 2019.

<sup>81</sup> WTO, General Council, "China's Proposal on WTO Reform - Communication from China, WT/GC/W/773," last modified May 13, 2019.

<sup>82</sup> WTO, "Russia — Measures Concerning Traffic in Transit, WT/DS512/R," last modified April 26, 2019, Panel Report.

<sup>83</sup> WTO, "Russia — Measures Concerning Traffic in Transit."

<sup>84</sup> President of People's Republic of China '2015.

harms or threats to China's fundamental economic principles and system, and to the development of major industries and economic sectors as matters of economic security, and creates a non-exhaustive list of security interests subject to further development according to China's own needs. Faced with the US trade war sanctions, China introduced a series of measures in a short period of time, mainly including Measures on the Unreliable Entity List in 2020,85 the Export Control Law also in 2020,86 Rules on Counteracting Unjustified Extra-Territorial Application of Foreign Legislation and Other Measures in 2021,87 and most recently the Anti-Foreign Sanctions Law of 2021.88 In all these measures, economic security has become an embedded element of national security acquiring growing prominence. Beijing has also instituted a retaliatory mechanism to authorise the use of a broad range of countermeasures against foreign actions that adversely affect China's economic security. While China's regulatory actions were triggered primarily by US sanctions, they have become part of China's overarching strategy to develop sufficient domestic regulatory tools to combat foreign security actions and to pursue its own security and economic interests. Based on this understanding of China's position, Australia's future engagement with China on security-related issues would wisely be built on the principle of non-discrimination to avoid unnecessary frictions. That is, any actions that Australia takes should target the security risks associated with imports and exports rather than China. Moreover, where there is a need to impose security-related measures on China, there ought to be prior consultations before proposed actions are taken. This would not only show due respect to China's interests but may also lead to a mutually acceptable solution that would avoid countermeasures. Over time, this would also contribute to rebuilding the habits of cooperation so that the two sides can shift their recent focus on political disagreements to one of furthering and expanding mutual economic interests.

### **Conclusion**

Australia has historically viewed trade ties with China through the frame of opportunity. But in recent years, as the bilateral political relationship has broken down, the exposure to China as a customer and supplier has increasingly been seen through the frame of risk. Calls for Canberra to respond by using public policy to drive businesses away from engaging with

<sup>85</sup> Ministry of Commerce, '2020.

<sup>86</sup> President of the People's Republic of China' 2020.

<sup>87</sup> Ministry of Commerce, '2021b.

<sup>88</sup> President of the People's Republic of China' 2021.

the Chinese market have grown louder. Beijing's willingness to disrupt Australia's exports since 2020 means that an increased emphasis on risk is not without cause. Yet, as this chapter has explained, for the most part, deploying public policy to reduce trade exposure to China struggles as a coherent strategy in response.

Geopolitical risk is part of a suite of risks that private business owners already regularly monitor and adjust for. Without any government prompting, some will assess that reducing their exposure to China is an optimal risk mitigation response. Others will elect to maintain an existing exposure, confident in the knowledge that, if access to the Chinese market is disrupted, then they have access to alternative mitigation mechanisms. The scope for public policy to improve outcomes, therefore, is mostly limited to the management of risk at a systemic level. As the evidence raised in this chapter has also shown, the scale of systemic risk that trade engagement with China creates is often exaggerated or misdiagnosed, such as when Australia's diversification challenge is depicted overwhelmingly in terms of exposure to the Chinese market rather than in terms of being exposed to a narrow range of products that the Australian economy can competitively supply on global markets.

While some of the earlier euphoria around trade with China was likely overdone, the key lesson learned from the passage of time is that public policy that does not discriminate against businesses and households getting on with the engagement they regard as mutually beneficial remains consistent with Australia's interests. Beyond the direct economic benefits, robust trade ties provide ballast for the broader bilateral relationship. There is also an alignment of interests in expanding the rules-based framework around trade, including the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership, the CPTPP and the WTO, providing an opportunity for Australia and China to cooperate in positively shaping the region they share.

The arrival of a new Australian government in May 2022 and the restart of senior political dialogue the following month has provided further optimism around limiting potential political shocks spilling over to hurt trade. This is not because the structural challenges in the relationship will be resolved – a "reset" in political relations is not in the offing – but a more diplomatic tone from Canberra is readily apparent, as is a commitment to "stabilising" the relationship on the basis of the two countries' Comprehensive Strategic Partnership.

### References

Abbott, Tony 2015. Address to the China–Australia Free Trade Agreement Signing Ceremony Luncheon, Canberra. Transcripts. *PM Transcripts: Transcripts from the prime ministers of Australia*. https://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-24543

- Australian Trade and Investment Commission (Austrade), Export Council of Australia and the University of Canberra 2021.

  Australia's international business survey 2021: building resilience through diversification. Report.

  https://export.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2021/11/Australias-International-Business-Survey-AIBS-2021.pdf
- Bown, Chad P. and Kolb, Melina 2022. Trump's trade war timeline: an up-to-date guide. Trade and Investment Policy Watch Blog, Peterson Institute for International Economics. https://www.piie.com/sites/default/files/documents/trump-trade-war-timeline.pdf
- Cohen, Harlan Grant 2020. Nations and markets. Journal of International Economic Law 23(4): 793-815.
- Collinson, Elena 2022. The China consensus. Research report. *Australia–China Relations Institute, University of Technology Sydney*, 14 March. https://www.australiachinarelations.org/content/china-consensus-australia
- Collinson, Elena and Burke, Paul 2021. UTS: ACRI/BIDA Poll 2021: Australian views on the Australia—China relationship.

  \*Australia—China Relations Institute, University of Technology Sydney, 16 June.

  https://www.australiachinarelations.org/content/utsacribida-poll-2021-australian-views-australia-china-relationship
- Condon, Christopher, Kim, Heejin and Kim, Sam 2022. Yelled touts "Friend-shoring" as global supply chain fix. *Bloomberg*, 18 July. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-07-18/yellen-touts-friend-shoring-as-fix-for-global-supply-chains
- Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Australian Government n.d.a. ChAFTA Joint Committee meetings. https://www.dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/in-force/chafta/news/implementation/Pages/chafta-joint-committee-meetings#past-meetings
- Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Australian Government n.d.b. Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership. https://www.dfat.gov.au/trade/agreements/in-force/rcep
- Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, Australian Government n.d.c. Trade statistical pivot tables. https://www.dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/trade-statistical-pivot-tables
- Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade of Australia and the Ministry of Commerce of the People's Republic of China 2015. Memorandum of Understanding.
- Dziedzic, Stephen 2021. Australia's ambassador to China says Beijing's trade behaviour is "vindictive". *ABC News*, 26 March. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2021-03-26/australian-ambassador-to-china-says-trade-behaviour-vindictive/100030700
- Edel, Charles and Lee, John 2019. The future of the US-Australia alliance in an era of great power competition. *United States Studies Centre*, 13 June. https://www.ussc.edu.au/analysis/the-future-of-the-us-australia-alliance-in-an-era-of-great-power-competition
- Ferguson, Victor, Waldron, Scott and Lim, Darren 2022. Market adjustments to import sanctions: lessons from Chinese restrictions on Australian trade 2020–21. *Review of International Political Economy* (July 2022): 1–27.
- Gao, Henry 2021a. Across the Great Wall: e-commerce Joint Statement Initiative negotiation and China. In Shin-yeo Peng, Ching-Fu Lin and Thomas Strains (eds), *Artificial Intelligence and International Economic Law: Disruption, Regulation, and Reconfiguration* (pp. XX–XX). Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press.
- Gao, Henry 2021b. Finding a rule-based solution to the Appellate Body crisis: looking beyond the multiparty interim appeal arbitration arrangement. *Journal of International Economic Law* 24(3): 534–50.
- Gao, Henry and Weihuan Zhou 2021. Opinion: China's entry to CPTPP trade pact is closer than you think. *NIKKEI Asia*, 20 September. https://asia.nikkei.com/Opinion/China-s-entry-to-CPTPP-trade-pact-is-closer-than-you-think
- Garnaut, John 2015. "Fear and greed" drive Australia's China policy, Tony Abbott tells Angela Merkel. Sydney Morning Herald, 16 April. https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/fear-and-greed-drive-australias-china-policy-tony-abbott-tells-angela-merkel-20150416-1 mmdty.html

- Galley, Jane, Agarwal, Vishesh, Laurenceson, James and Qiu, Tunye 2022. For better or worse, in sickness and in health: Australia–China political relations and trade. *China Economic Journal* 15(3): 290–309.
- GT staff reporters 2021. China produces urea in full swing for fertilizer use, emissions reductions amid global shortage: industry practitioners. *Global Times*, 19 December. https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202112/1242825.shtml
- Hastie, Hamish 2022. PM urges businesses to diversify amid warning China relationship may not improve for years. *Sydney Morning Herald*, 16 March. https://www.smh.com.au/national/pm-urges-businesses-to-diversify-amid-warning-china-relationship-may-not-improve-for-years-20220316-p5a58v.html
- Heath, J. Benton 2020. The new national security challenge to the economic order. Yale Law Journal 129(4): 1020-98.
- Jackman, Simon, Flake, Gordon et al. 2017. The Asian Research Network: survey on America's role in the Indo-Pacific.
  United States Studies Centre at the University of Sydney and Perth USAsia Centre at the University of Western Australia, May 2017. https://www.ussc.edu.au/analysis/the-asian-research-network-survey-on-americas-role-in-the-indo-pacific
- Jennings, Peter 2020a. National security strategy can help build alliances. Australian, 2 May.
  https://www.theaustralian.com.au/inquirer/national-security-strategy-can-help-us-build-key-alliances-to-counter-china/news-story/260b91e98efa9b37849cb21da521857f
- Jennings, Peter 2020b. We're in a world of trouble. *Australian*, 6 March. https://www.theaustralian.com.au/inquirer/coronavirus-why-we-could-all-be-in-a-world-of-trouble/news-story/7fa882c3a6194266efc4122b1cc3fd09
- Johnston, Alastair Iain 2013. How new and assertive is China's new assertiveness? International Security 37(4): 7-48.
- Kassam, Natasha 2019. Lowy Institute Poll 2019. Lowy Institute, 25 June. https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/lowy-institute-poll-2019
- Korporaal, Glenda 2021. Behind the headlines: why Australian companies are still doing business with China. Research report. Australia—China Relations Institute, University of Technology Sydney, 7 December. https://www.australiachinarelations.org/content/behind-headlines-why-australian-companies-are-still-doing-business-china-0
- Korporaal, Glenda 2022. Pinfolds' Chinese made wine hits shelves. *Australian*, 29 September. https://www.theaustralian.com.au/business/companies/penfolds-launches-first-chinese-made-wine-which-could-be-sold-in-other-markets-down-the-track/news-story/a3ae10290177b0266b7a05422ac2e36a
- Laurenceson, James 2021a. Australia's China supply chain "vulnerability" much ado about nothing? *Policy Forum*, 19 May. https://www.policyforum.net/australias-china-supply-chain-vulnerability-much-ado-about-nothing
- Laurenceson, James 2021b. Will the Five Eyes stare down China's economic coercion. *Interpreter*, 15 April. https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/will-five-eyes-stare-down-china-s-economic-coercion
- Laurenceson, James and Pantle, Thomas 2021. Australia's export exposure to China: assessing the costs of disruption. Working paper. *Australia–China Relations Institute, University of Technology Sydney*, 9 September. https://www.australiachinarelations.org/content/australia%E2%80%99s-export-exposure-china-assessing-costs-disruption
- Laurenceson, James, Pantle, Thomas, Toner, Phillip and Green, Roy 2021. Australia's export mix, industrial base and economic resilience challenge. Research report. *Australia–China Relations Institute, University of Technology Sydney*, 3 November. https://www.australiachinarelations.org/content/australias-export-mix-industrial-base-and-economic-resilience-challenge
- Laurenceson, James, Zhou, Michael and Pantle, Thomas 2020. Interrogating Chinese economic coercion: the Australian experience since 2017. *Security Challenges* 16(4): 3–23.

- Lowy Institute Poll 2022. China: economic partner or security threat. *Lowy Institute*. https://poll.lowyinstitute.org/charts/china-economic-partner-or-security-threat
- Lynch, Jared 2021. A2 stays course on China, despite profit collapse. *Australian*, 26 August. https://www.theaustralian.com.au/business/companies/slowing-chinese-birth-rate-hits-a2-milk-as-annual-profit-dives-79pc/news-story/0dc554dfb31fc61e18937ee25a21dbea
- McCulloch, Daniel 2020. Minister rules out Chinese iron ore levies. *West Australian*, 14 December. https://thewest.com.au/politics/minister-rules-out-chinese-iron-ore-levies-ng-s-2041944
- Minister for Trade, Tourism and Investment and Minister for Finance 2018. Interview on RN Breakfast with Fran Kelly.

  Transcript. 6 November. https://www.trademinister.gov.au/minister/simon-birmingham/transcript/interview-rn-breakfast-fran-kelly-1
- Ministry of Commerce, People's Republic of China 2020, *Bu kekao shiti qingdan guiding* [Provisions on the Unreliable Entities List]. 19 September.
- Ministry of Commerce, People's Republic of China 2021a. China officially applies to join the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP). 18 September. http://english.mofcom.gov.cn/article/newsrelease/significantnews/202109/20210903201113.shtml
- Ministry of Commerce, People's Republic of China 2021b. *Zuduan waiguo falv yu cuoshi budang yuwai shiyong banfa* [Rules on Counteracting Unjustified Extra-territorial Application of Foreign Legislation and Other Measures]. 9

  January.
- Packham, Ben 2020. Economy overrides security: business. *Australian*, 13 May. https://www.theaustralian.com.au/nation/politics/coronavirus-economy-overrides-security-in-china-dealings-says-business-group-chief/news-story/b2dd5090ed476369f85928962d3da33d
- Pottinger, Matt 2021. Beijing's American hustle: how Chinese grand strategy exploits U.S. power. *Foreign Affairs*, 23 August. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/asia/2021-08-23/beijings-american-hustle
- Power, John 2020. As China tensions mount, Australia's dovish voices calling for engagement are fading away. *South China Morning Post*, 12 June. https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/politics/article/3088611/china-tensions-mount-australias-dovish-voices-calling-engagement?module=perpetual scroll 0&pgtype=article&campaign=3088611
- President of People's Republic of China 2015. *Zhonghua renmin gongheguo guojia anquan fa* [National Security Law of the People's Republic of China]. 1 July.
- President of the People's Republic of China 2020. *Zhonghua renmin gongheguo chukou guanzhi fa* [Export Control Law of the People's Republic of China]. 17 October.
- President of the People's Republic of China 2021. *Zhonghua renmin gongheguo fan waiguo zhicai fa* [Anti-Foreign Sanctions Law of the People's Republic of China]. 10 June.
- Prime Minister of Australia [Anthony Albanese] 2020. Q&A, National Press Club. *Prime Minister of Australia*, 26 May. https://www.pm.gov.au/media/qa-national-press-club
- Productivity Commission 2021. *Vulnerable supply chains: Executive summary and findings*. Productivity Commission Study report. July. https://www.pc.gov.au/inquiries/completed/supply-chains/report/supply-chains-overview.pdf
- Reilly, Jamie 2013. *Analysis: China's economic statecraft: turning wealth into power*. 27 November. https://www.lowyinstitute.org/sites/default/files/reilly chinas economic statecraft web.pdf
- Reserve Bank of Australia n.d. Index of commodity prices: 2022. https://www.rba.gov.au/statistics/frequency/commodity-prices/2022
- Richardson, Dennis 2020. Webinar: Australia-China relations during a time of rising tensions between Washington and

- Beijing. Conference presentation. China Matters, 3 July. https://chinamatters.org.au/events/webinars/jul-03-20
- Senate Standing Committees on Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade 2005. Report. *Parliament of Australia*, 10 November. https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary\_Business/Committees/Senate/Foreign\_Affairs\_Defence\_and\_Trade/Completed\_inquiries/2004-07/china/report01/index
- Shoebridge, Michael 2020. The Chinese state and Australia's economy: "snapping back" must not mean business as usual. Strategist, 27 April. https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/the-chinese-state-and-australias-economy-snapping-back-must-not-mean-business-as-usual
- Takita, Yoichi 2021. U.S. won't join CPTPP but will seek new framework: Raimondo. *NIKKEI Asia*, 16 November. https://asia.nikkei.com/Economy/Trade/U.S.-won-t-join-CPTPP-but-will-seek-new-framework-Raimondo?s=03
- Tehan, Dan 2021. National Press Club Address economic statecraft in a challenging time. Speech. 22 September. https://www.trademinister.gov.au/minister/dan-tehan/speech/national-press-club-address-economic-statecraft-challenging-time
- Turnbull, Malcolm 2021. A Bigger Picture: With new foreword. Melbourne: Hardier Grant.
- Uren, David 2020. Why China thinks it's been duded on free trade deal. *Australian Financial Review*, 16 June. https://www.afr.com/policy/foreign-affairs/why-china-thinks-it-s-been-dudded-on-free-trade-deal-20200611-p551hu
- Watts, Tim 2022. ACBC Networking Gala Dinner. Speech. 13 September. https://ministers.dfat.gov.au/minister/tim-watts/speech/acbc-networking-day-gala-dinner
- White House 2019. Bilateral meeting with the President of the Unites States of America. *PM Transcripts: Transcripts from the prime ministers of Australia*, 20 September. https://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-42426
- World Trade Organization n.d. DS543: United States tariff measures on certain goods from China. https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/cases\_e/ds543\_e.htm
- World Trade Organization n.d. DS598: China anti-dumping and countervailing duty measures on barley from Australia. https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/cases\_e/ds598\_e.htm
- World Trade Organization n.d. DS602: China anti-dumping and countervailing duty measures on wine from Australia. https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/cases\_e/ds602\_e.htm
- World Trade Organization n.d. DS603: Australia anti-dumping and countervailing duty measures on certain products from China. https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/dispu\_e/cases\_e/ds603\_e.htm
- World Trade Organization n.d. Joint initiative on e-commerce. https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/ecom\_e/joint\_statement\_e.htm
- World Trade Organization n.d. Ratifications list. https://www.tfafacility.org/notifications-ratifications/ratifications-list
- World Trade Organization n.d. Trade facilitation. https://www.wto.org/english/tratop e/tradfa e/tradfa e.htm
- World Trade Organization 2018. United States certain measures on steel and aluminum products, request for consultations by China, WT/DS544/1. 9 April.
- World Trade Organization 2018. United States tariff measures on certain goods from China, request for consultations by China, WT/DS543/1. 5 April.
- World Trade Organization 2018. United States tariff measures on certain goods from China II, request for consultations by China, WT/DS565/1. 27 August.
- World Trade Organization 2019. Russia measures concerning traffic in transit, WT/DS512/R. 26 April.
- World Trade Organization 2019. United States tariff measures on certain goods from China III, request for consultations by China, WT/DS587/1. 4 September.
- World Trade Organization 2021. Committee on Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures. Notification of emergency measures,

#### 6/SPS/N/CHN/1194.

- World Trade Organization 2021. Launch event: ministerial statements on trade, environment and sustainable development.

  15 December. https://www.wto.org/english/tratop\_e/tessd\_e/launch\_event\_151221\_e.htm
- World Trade Organization 2022. China anti-dumping and countervailing duty measures on barley from Australia, agreed procedure for arbitration under Article 25 of the DSU, WT/DS598/5.
- World Trade Organization 2022. Australia anti-dumping and countervailing duty measures on certain products from China, agreed procedure for arbitration under Article 25 of the DSU, WT/DS603/4. 20 September.
- World Trade Organization 2022. Progress on implementation commitments by member. https://tfadatabase.org/implementation/progress-by-member
- World Trade Organization. Statement on a mechanism for developing, documenting and sharing practices and procedures in the conduct of WTO disputes, JOB/DSB/1/Add.12.
- World Trade Organization. United States safeguard measure on imports of crystalline silicon photovoltaic products, notification of an appeal by China under Article 16 of the Understanding on Rules and Procedures Governing the Settlement of Disputes, WT/DS562/12.
- World Trade Organization, General Council 2019. China's proposal on WTO reform communication from China, WT/GC/W/773.
- Zhou, Weihuan 2015. Australia's anti-dumping and countervailing law and practice: an analysis of current issues incompatible with free trade with China. *Journal of World Trade* 49(6): 975–1010.
- Zhou, Weihuan and Laurenceson, James 2022. Demystifying Australia–China trade tensions. *Journal of World Trade* 56(1): 51–86.
- Zhou, Weihuan and Qu, Xiaomeng 2022. Confronting the "non-market economy" treatment: the evolving WTO jurisprudence on anti-dumping and China's recent practices. *Journal of International Dispute Settlement* 13(3): 510–31.